
1957 suggestions for a Farnhill/Kildwick merger 

Farnhill and Kildwick have always been two different places.  The distinction goes back at least as far as the 

Domesday Book, where they have separate entries and the two manors are recorded as being owned by 

different people. 

Over the years, however, the development of the two villages – largely the expansion of Farnhill – has 

brought them closer and closer together, so that they are now like twins: separate, but with very close 

connections. 

In 1957 things were almost taken a stage further, with the idea floated that the two villages should merge.  

It was a suggestion that arose more or less by accident and was torpedoed almost immediately.  

Kildwick Parish Meeting – 13th March 1957 

The minutes of the annual Kildwick Parish Meeting record: 

 

Farnhill Parish Council meeting – April 1957 

The possible merger was fully discussed at the April meeting of Farnhill Parish Council, with the Kildwick 

Chairman present.  The Farnhill council agreed in principle to the merger. 

Special (Kildwick) Ratepayers Meeting – May 8th 1957 

The special ratepayers’ meeting to discuss the merger, promised in March, took place early in May.  There 

were 18 ratepayers present.  

 

The vote against any amalgamation was carried by 16 to nil. 

 

 



The newspaper report of meeting showed that people in Kildwick were unsure as to who had first 

suggested the merger and why ? 

 

Farnhill’s response 

The response by Farnhill Parish Council to the merger plans being rejected seems to have been one of total 

bemusement. 



 
 

 
 

 

So that was the end of the matter. 

But the rejection of the idea of a merger would have consequences 17 years later. 

 



A 1974 “what if ...” 

In 1974 there was a major reorganisation of local government.  Locally, this saw the creation of Bradford 

Metropolitan Council and Craven District Council; with these two councils taking control of the rural villages 

either side of the border between North and West Yorkshire. 

Bizarrely, Farnhill was assigned to Craven but Kildwick became part of Bradford.  This resulted in a  

protracted campaign for Kildwick to be transferred to Craven.  A significant argument in favour of this was 

the close association between Farnhill and Kildwick.   

It was only after several years of arguments that Bradford let Kildwick go; finally agreeing that the two 

villages belonged together. 

But what if the two villages had merged 1957 ?   

If Farnhill/Kildwick had been a single entity in 1974 then one of two things would have happened.  Either 

both villages would have been part of Craven from the outset – thus avoiding the long struggle for them to 

be reunited – or both would have become part of Bradford Met.  In the latter case, the argument for a 

transfer to Craven would have had much reduced traction, as the “twins” would not have been separated. 

 


